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Snapshot

• The Banking Royal Commission brought to the fore ASIC’s failure to take appropriate enforcement action.
• A number of statutory and fiscal measures have now been introduced or announced, which are designed to bolster ASIC’s ability to take appropriate action 

against misconduct.
• A cultural shift is also underway within ASIC, with a strong emphasis now being placed on court-based enforcement action.

Even for agencies accustomed to public and political scrutiny, it is difficult to remember a time when Australia’s financial regulators have faced so much criticism. In 
highlighting breaches of existing norms and laws by financial entities, the Royal Commission into Misconduct in the Banking, Superannuation and Financial Services 
Industry (‘Royal Commission’) focused attention on how the Australian Securities and Investments Commission (‘ASIC’) and the Australian Prudential Regulation 
Authority have failed to prevent and deter such misconduct.

As the financial services conduct regulator, ASIC’s enforcement culture received particular attention. In both his Interim and Final Reports, Commissioner Hayne 
criticised ASIC’s approach of seeking to resolve matters by agreement, saying it created the perception that compliance with the law is voluntary, when clearly it is 
not. Following the release of the Interim Report, ASIC committed to changing its enforcement culture. The starting point is now: ‘Why not litigate?’. ASIC has also 
recently undertaken a review of its enforcement policies, processes and decision-making procedures, and it has committed to establishing an Office of Enforcement. 
Whilst some might consider these changes to be merely cosmetic, there are reasons to suggest that a new enforcement landscape is now emerging.

A new arsenal

Civil and criminal penalties

On 18 February 2019, the Treasury Laws Amendment (Strengthening Corporate and Financial Sector Penalties) Bill 2019 (‘Penalties Bill’) was passed. The new 
laws were introduced in response to the recommendations of the ASIC Enforcement Review Taskforce, established in 2016 to review the enforcement tools available 
to ASIC. A key aspect of these amendments is the enhancement of the civil and criminal penalty provisions of several statutes administered by ASIC. It is clear from 
the second reading speech that these measures are intended to more readily deter those in the financial services industry from engaging in misconduct.

The maximum terms of imprisonment for certain offences under the Corporations Act 2001, Australian Securities and Investments Commission Act 2001, and the 
National Consumer Credit Protection Act 2009 have significantly increased. A summary of these changes is contained in Tables 1.1 and 1.2 of the Explanatory 
Memorandum. Increases to the maximum penalty have resulted in some summary offences becoming indictable.

The Penalties Bill also expands the scope of the civil penalty provisions in the above statutes, and introduces a civil penalties regime into the Insurance Contracts Act 
1984. The maximum financial penalty for a contravention of a civil penalty provision is now:

• for an individual, the greater of either 5,000 penalty units (currently $1.05 million), or if the court can determine the benefit derived or detriment avoided 
because of the contravention – that amount multiplied by three; and

• for a body corporate, the greater of either 50,000 penalty units (currently $10.5 million), or if the court can determine the benefit derived or detriment avoided 
because of the contravention – that amount multiplied by three, or 10 per cent of the annual turnover of the body corporate for the 12-month period ending 
when the contravention occurred or began – to a maximum of 2.5 million penalty units (currently $525 million).
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Whilst the risk of facing a large penalty may go some way towards deterring misconduct, particularly amongst white collar offenders whose actions usually involve a 
degree of planning or aforethought, deterrence is only practically achieved through establishing a body of salutary cases. However, the typically secretive or covert 
nature of white collar offending often makes detection and enforcement a challenge. It is within this context that the recent bolstering of whistleblower protections 
has particular significance.

Whistleblower protections

The day after the Penalties Bill was passed by Parliament, so too was the Treasury Laws Amendment (Enhancing Whistleblower Protections) Bill 2018 
(‘Whistleblowers Bill’). Broadly speaking, these amendments introduce a regime of protections for tax whistleblowers, and seek to consolidate and enhance existing 
whistleblower protections that already apply in the corporate and financial sector. The latter of these amendments include extending whistleblower protections to 
encompass individuals who no longer have a relationship with the entity that is the subject of a disclosure, and eliminating the requirement for them to disclose their 
identity in order to be eligible for protection.

The Penalties Bill commenced on 13 March 2019 whilst the Whistleblowers Bill will commence on 1 July 2019.

Although ASIC is now, or will soon be, better equipped to investigate and take action against misconduct, without a change in ASIC’s enforcement culture, these 
measures stand little chance of achieving any real change in the way entities within the financial services industry behave.

A change in enforcement culture

The Royal Commission was not the first occasion on which ASIC’s enforcement culture has been critiqued, nor is it likely to be the last. As recently as December 
2015, the Final Report of the ASIC Capability Review criticised ASIC’s leadership for placing too heavy an emphasis on enforcement. Instead, it was suggested that 
ASIC re-balance the way it perceives itself and communicates its role to better reflect the other regulatory tools it has at its disposal.

At the risk of facing similar criticism, in his opening statement to the Parliamentary Joint Committee on Corporations and Financial Services on 19 October 2018, 
ASIC’s Chair, James Shipton, outlined his belief that court-based enforcement tools ‘are the foundation of any regulator’. In this regard, he accepted that ASIC 
needed ‘to continue to make changes to [its] approach to enforcement to deliver more effective deterrence’. One of these changes is the establishment of an Office of 
Enforcement, which is expected to be in place later this year. Its purpose will be to investigate and take action against breaches of the statutes administered by ASIC. 
In its February update on the implementation of the Royal Commission’s recommendations, ASIC set out five principles to guide the enforcement approach to be 
taken by the Office of Enforcement. Significantly, the first principle states:

‘Where a possible breach of the law is known to ASIC, ASIC will undertake an assessment and, if appropriate, conduct an investigation by reference to the facts and 
law. Once ASIC is satisfied that breaches of law are more likely than not, it will ask itself: why not litigate?’

Given the shortfalls identified by the Royal Commission in relation to ASIC’s attitude towards enforcement, the changes being implemented represent a significant 
attempt to overhaul ASIC’s existing culture.

Additional resources

ASIC’s capacity to engage in enforcement activity has also received a substantial boost from an additional allocation of funding. In August 2018, the Federal 
Government announced that ASIC would receive a further $70.1 million to ‘bolster ASIC’s enforcement capabilities and enable it to undertake new regulatory 
activities and investigations, so as to better deliver on its mandate of combatting misconduct in corporations and in the financial services industry’. Of the additional 
$70.1 million, $26.2 million has been specifically allocated ‘to accelerate and increase the intensity of ASIC’s enforcement activities and enhance its capacity to 
pursue actions for serious misconduct against well-funded litigants, through the Enforcement Special Account’.

In November 2018, the Federal Government announced that the Commonwealth Director of Public Prosecutions will receive an additional $41.6 million over eight 
years to assist with an anticipated increase in criminal prosecutions flowing from ASIC’s heightened regulatory activity. The Federal Court is also due to receive a 
further $9.9 million over four years to help address ASIC’s increased civil enforcement action, including the appointment of two new judges.

As part of this funding announcement, the Attorney-General’s Department was tasked with conducting a review of whether the Federal Court’s jurisdiction should be 
extended to include ‘corporate crime’. Currently, the Federal Court has only a very limited criminal jurisdiction, with the overwhelming majority of Commonwealth 
offences, including those relating to misconduct by financial services entities, being prosecuted in State and Territory courts.

In March 2019, it was announced that the Federal Court’s jurisdiction would be expanded. The purpose of the expansion, it was explained, is to ‘allow matters to be 
heard and penalties for criminal breaches of the law to be handed out faster’. At least $35 million has been allocated in the 2019-20 Budget to support the expansion. 
This will fund the appointment of a further two judges, additional registry staff, and the construction of new court facilities in which criminal matters will be 
conducted.

Although the scope of the matters that will fall within the new jurisdiction is as yet unclear, it seems likely, given the reference to the Royal Commission in the 
announcement, that it will at least encompass offences relating to financial sector misconduct.

A changed landscape?

In reflecting on the recent amendments, the steps taken by ASIC in response to the Royal Commission and its own internal review, as well as the new allocations of 
federal spending, it is clear that the foundations have been laid for a new enforcement landscape.

Armed with a raft of new criminal and civil penalty provisions, ASIC is likely to be keen to demonstrate that it has changed its approach to enforcement. The creation 
of the Office of Enforcement, and the public statements made by ASIC in the wake of the Royal Commission, suggest that a genuine cultural change is underway.

* The author’s views are not necessarily those of the CDPP.

Liam Cavell is Senior Federal Prosecutor at the Commonwealth Director of Public Prosecutions.
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